

MINUTES
August 21, 2007, 10:00-12:00 a.m.

Cardinal UC

	Present
	Kyle Carter, Beth Lofquist, Brian Railsback, Carol Burton, Debasish Banerjee, Linda Stanford, Michael Dougherty, Noelle Kehrberg, Pat Brown, Robert Kehrberg, Scott Higgins, Wendy Ford



	Recorder
	Anne Aldrich




ANNOUNCEMENTS/INFORMATION
	Wendy
	We have announced the position for Associate Dean.  The College of Arts and Sciences has a new executive assistant in place – Sarah Rave



	Pat
	A reminder for the deans – a list of faculty contracts has been sent out.  We need the rest approved as to whether faculty are teaching in load, over load, or part time as soon as possible.


	Kyle
	We are off to a great start to the academic year.  Opening weekend went smoothly.  The Provost Newsletter went out today and thanked folks for contributing their time.  Please take the opportunity to thank staff and faculty that worked over the weekend.  Advisement went really well.  We will look at not needing people to be here for as many hours.  The MGT study was a direct outcome of last year’s failure, so it was very nice to have this positive beginning.  The MGT study is on the Chancellor’s website.  



	Kyle
	If you cannot make these meetings, please send an associate dean or someone in your stead.  Also, please inform Anne ahead of time if you are unable to attend.



	Kyle
	There have been many meeting conflicts during start up.  We will do a better job of coordinating college meetings with other meetings next year. 



MINUTES

	Minutes
	The minutes for Council of Deans August 7, 2007 meeting stand approved.




DISCUSSION

	Undergraduates’ Early Experiences/Liberal Studies
	The Chancellor’s speech referenced an ambitious agenda.  When implementing QEP we do not want to operate in silos.  We want everyone at the table.  Carol and Fred are discussing the creation of a task force to look at recruitment and orientation, first year seminar, USI 130, and all experiences through sophomore year.  We have a great opportunity and will be asking for your support.  We want faculty involved to make changes that will support the QEP and make sure students are getting what they need.  Linda and Brian volunteered to be on the task force.  

USI 130 is floundering.  We will be looking at how it can be revamped as well as the first year seminar.  Kyle stated that part of the problem is there is no ownership with volunteers teaching these classes.  Last year there were 600-700 students enrolled in USI.  This year we have fewer than 200.  There are concerns that because of some other initiatives available, students opted not to take this class, however we are uncertain as to what the issue is.  This is a pretty radical shift.  Students were previously not told USI 130 was not a requirement, now students realize they don’t have to take it.  Students assume this class is a waste of time because it is not in their program. ASP students did have USI 130.  Scott suggested having more graduate students work with undergraduates in the role of peer mentor.  Graduate students would like this opportunity.   USI 101 (honors forum) is full.  It has become a better course once QEP principles were adopted.  Parents hearing about this pathway reinforced student enrollment.  Michael stated there is tension between faculty and student affairs that needs to be resolved in order to get synergy going.  Brian agreed with Michael regarding this tension.  This will need to be addressed by this task force.



	Food for Thought from X25
	COD reviewed the PowerPoint presentation on classroom utilization for the current semester.  We have been discussing guidelines for room usage which are finalized and now on the share drive.  When faculty are completing schedules for spring (due October 1) they should be using these guidelines.  They can complete reporting based on last spring’s information.  Note that Tuesdays and Thursdays are almost over capacity.  The data is broken down by building, space utilization and use of labs during certain times.  Most classes being offered are being offered between 9am and 2pm.  There has been some inequity about who takes up these critical periods which limits options for students and causes access issues.  Beth asked Keith to report it in such a way that each department head can look at the information and try to comply with it within the department.  The data should be sent to the deans.  We have a lot of block scheduling going on for labs that hold time when they don’t really need or use the space.  We need to look at this.  Some are specialized labs – all the labs in the new HHS building are specialized.  As we continue to look at space utilization, we are going to have to go back and look at the scheduling guidelines.  There needs to be more conversation among departments regarding hybrid courses so space is utilized effectively.  Please encourage folks to go by these as much as possible for spring schedules.  There has been real progress over the course of the last year due to parameters being set (i.e., rooms that are only used for specific purposes are programmed that way).  We will continue to seek understanding regarding what rooms are used for and put this information into operation.  We want to be able to free up space that is not being utilized well for other purposes. 

Keys are becoming an issue.  Should we just open rooms and hope equipment doesn’t walk away?  Kyle suggested a card access for the long term. The new HHS building will be set up this way.  Sometimes students arrive early and stay late after class and it was suggested that students need to find other areas to do this aside from classrooms.  Right now, we could assign someone to open and shut rooms or issue keys.  We will have the space utilization committee discuss this issue.  It also is an IT question.  The other option is a punch code entry, but then we would have to keep up with codes.   We will need to move to one of these systems.  
Ray has started collecting data by building.  He has to have accurate data in order to answer the questions being posed.  Ray apologized for raising stress levels during this very hectic time, however he cannot respond to questions without data.  The goal is for SPC (Space Planning Committee) to get to a place where there will be space managers for each building who will just report room assignments to SPC.  R25 still needs to know where you put people.  

Linda brought up the issue of furniture and who it belongs to.  There is a lot of inequity regarding who is buying furniture, when it is bought and who owns it.  We need a university policy on this.  Most likely SPC will not interject itself unless KC directs.  Furniture acquisition will be noted as a future topic.



	Action Item
	Ray will get the status from Bil regarding IT involvement with classroom access.  Ray will follow up on this concern specific to classrooms with equipment only.


	Homecoming – College Events
	Homecoming is October 20.  Kyle has received several emails from alumni wishing to meet new deans. There is not time for another reception.  During homecoming week are the colleges interested in doing something special for alumni, welcoming them back to campus?  Beth indicated this has been attempted in the past and attendance has been poor.  It is hard to determine what alumni will come to.  Historically these events are not well attended.  Scott would like all of the colleges to work closely with the Graduate School in planning and scheduling alumni events for graduate student alumni as well as undergraduate alumni.  The 40’s, 50’s, and 60’s reunions are well attended.  However, our alumni lists are not very good.  Specific events, like marching band and teaching fellows are well attended by alumni.  With reorganization, one challenge is that alumni no longer know what college they belong to.  As we discuss advancement issues and developing relationships Kyle asked the deans to think about this.  Brian asked if the alumni office has surveyed to see what alumni interest might be.  This might be a place to start.  Beth suggested meeting the deans does not always have to be a formal event.   The reunion classes took a campus tour by bus.  Could the deans participate in something like that?  The other challenge is a lack of communication coming out of the alumni office.  It was also suggested to consider having alumni events in other cities.


	Action Item
	Kyle will do some investigation with the alumni office regarding the planning of Homecoming.  Brett Wood will be invited to the next COD meeting.


	Delaware II
	To refresh everyone’s memory, we have been participants in the Delaware study for years.  It is a cost study.  Delaware II is a spin-off designed to pick up additional activities of production that are associated with faculty roles – research, engagement activity, course development, etc.  GA has adopted the Delaware II study on a pilot basis this fall. While it is currently a voluntary process, it appears that it will become part of performance measures and will impact our budget.  Ray and Scott have reviewed items on the survey and tried to figure out who would make the most sense to report out.  Some of the items represent an aggregate level report.  There will need to be several sub-questions, guiding facilitative questions.   Michael voiced concerns about the tools advocating that we create integrated requirements and not separate processes that provide the same information.  Beth stated that we are working on AFE/TPR template, and will create a reporting structure for that which could imbed the Delaware II studies.  Ray indicated he could operationalize the AFE process to imbed into the Delaware Study. We are not in a position yet to do so.  

The purpose of this conversation is to let you know we are going to have to participate and to get you involved in an early stage.  We don’t want to create another reporting structure outside of what we currently have.  Faculty are the only ones that have some of this information.  Other reporting does not involve faculty.  Questions are going to have to be partitioned out to various people or units.  We have to identity where information has to be collected, look at the model and determine where it is owned.  The Delaware II is all quantitative not qualitative.  The data is pretty simplistic; it is just getting it into the system. Not all the deans need to be involved initially, but we will need one beyond Scott.  

Regarding a timeline – we have to go through an RFP process to select a vendor and the sooner we can go through the AFE/TPR process, the sooner we can start the RFP.  Deans are currently doing merit, staffing and budget.  Currently there are only two vendors so the RFP process won’t be burdensome.  Linda has received negative feedback from faculty regarding the Delaware study.   The Provost confirmed that we have not used it for budgeting processes.  We need to adopt a language that reflects AFE rather than TPR when referencing faculty evaluation.  Beth will sit in on the committee for the next 3-4 weeks while plans are being made. When Ray and Scott report back the deans can become a little more involved.  It has been informal to this point.  We will start the process and inform Beth.  We need to help the faculty understand why we have to do this.  
 Michael requested the deans have input into the process regarding the print  

 management system which is to be implemented in the spring.

	Action Item
	Ray and Scott will report back to the October 2 COD.


	Action Item
	Mike Stewart will be invited to COD to provide an update on this initiative.



	Spangler Endowed Professorships
	Dick Spangler has given one endowed professorship to each university in the system and one each for the next 6 years.  Spangler has reserved the right to name the professorships.   The first one is named for Chancellor Myron L. “Barney” and Mrs. Coulter.  Think about where you would like this professorship to go.  The Chancellor and Kyle will take proposals, however they are looking at the sciences.  If you would like to suggest an area, write Kyle a half page on why the area you are proposing should be considered.  We will be looking at up and coming programs with high visibility, the QEP and those that reflect engagement in the region.  All of these positions have to teach.   We still have to use an FTE line; no FTE that comes with this endowment.  Kyle will need this paragraph by Sept 7.  


	Action Item
	Proposals for Spangler Endowed Professorships due to Kyle by September 7.


PROVOST UPDATES
	Budget
	COD reviewed a handout regarding the budget.  Please note the Budget’s first two lines only refer to SPA and non-faculty EPA.




STATUS OF TASKS

	Creation of tradition for each freshman class
	Beth contacted the band about marching into Freshman Convocation and the freshman following, but with equipment etc,. the band director said this would not be feasible



	Action Item
	Beth will talk with SGA about coming up with some ideas.  Brian will send some information he has on this topic to Beth.



	Integrated Program Proposal

Action Item
	This topic is under discussion for the next COD agenda on September 4th.



	Faculty Load – Dl and resident credit coordination and approval
	 A meeting has been set for next week.


c:  Terry Welch
